Town of Chilmark Board of Selectmen

April 20, 2010 

Meeting Minutes

Present: 
J.B. Riggs Parker, Warren Doty, Frank Fenner, Tim Carroll, Clarissa Allen, Melanie Becker, Pam Bunker, Brian Cioffi, Melinda DeFeo, Lenny Jason, Cameron Parry, Chip & Michele Leonardi, Jonathan Revere, Nelson Siegelman.  
Chairman Parker called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. in the Selectmen’s Meeting Room.  Mr. Doty made note that this would be Chairman Parker’s last meeting as Selectmen, as he did not choose to run for re-election at the end of his term.  Mr. Doty thanked Chairman Parker for his six years of service as Selectman saying that the Board has worked well together and it has been very positive for the Town.  Board of Assessor member and Zoning Officer Lenny Jason echoed Mr. Doty’s sentiments by saying he has never doubted Mr. Parker’s integrity and devotion to the Town.  Chairman Parker proclaimed that it has been a great pleasure to serve the Town as Selectmen.  
Approval of Selectmen Minutes

Mr. Parker called for any changes or corrections to the April 6, 2010 Board of Selectmen meeting minutes.  Mr. Fenner moved and Mr. Doty seconded to adopt the minutes as amended.  SO VOTED: Three Ayes.     

Appointment of Temporary Clerical Assistant

Mr. Carroll submitted a memo to the Selectmen to clarify that a temporary employee has to be recommended to the Selectmen prior to being hired.  Mr. Doty moved and Mr. Fenner seconded that a department head must make a recommendation to the Selectmen before a temporary employee can be hired.  SO VOTED: Three Ayes.  Mr. Jason stated that, if an appropriation for temporary support has been approved in the Board of Assessor’s budget, then the Board of Assessors should have the authority to hire their temporary employees.  At his request, Mr. Parker authorized Mr. Jason to consult Legal Counsel regarding this decision. 
Salary Re-grading of Assistant Assessor position to Grade Ten
The Board of Assessors had brought to the Personnel Board for review the re-grading of the Assistant Assessor position as a result of the annual employee evaluation form that asks if the employee’s job description is up to date.  The Personnel Board had reviewed re-grading the Assistant Assessor’s compensation grade based on the grading matrix three times and had concluded that the position should be changed from grade nine to grade ten.  Mr. Parker said he has no doubt that Pam Bunker, Assistant Assessor, does an extraordinary job, but stated there is a distinction between an employee who does their job well and what the position is graded at in terms of complexity, etc.  Mr. Parker explained that the grading system is designed to comply with the job and not the employee, and a current employee at grade ten is in charge of multiple employees and a large operating budget.  Mr. Fenner said that although he is concerned about grade creep and the budget, the Personnel Board is the department in charged with analyzing these matters and this was the determination based on the grading matrix.  Ms. Bunker explained that her current job description needed to be revised because of new state requirements that have made the position a lot more complicated, in addition to performing a lot of the work without an outside consultant that many towns use.  Mr. Doty moved and Mr. Fenner seconded to re-grade the Assistant Assessor position to a grade ten.  SO VOTED: Two Ayes; One Nay (Parker).  
Mr. Jason asked if the change in grade for the Assistant Assessor needed to be brought to Town meeting and Mr. Parker said that if the entire grading schedule changed that would be subject to a Town vote, but in individual employee cases the Personnel Board makes grading recommendations to the Selectmen for approval.      
Middle Line Road Ground Leases

Recipients of two of the Middle Line Road Resident Homesites, Chip and Michele Leonardi as well Cameron Parry, were present to sign the Middle Line Road Ground Lease and presented to the Selectmen the required $20,000 for the Ground Lease.  The Selectmen discussed that certain areas of the lease that pertain to the total cost of the house and the number of bedrooms will remain blank until the house is built and an occupancy permit is issued; as indicated by a notation on the leases.  The Selectmen directed Mr. and Mrs. Leonardi and Mr. Parry to have their respective attorney also sign the Ground Lease prior to recording it at the Registry of Deeds.  
Mr. Doty moved and Mr. Fenner seconded to authorize Chairman Parker to sign the Middle Line Road Ground Lease by and between the Town of Chilmark and Chip and Michele Leonardi to lease the resident homesite lot located at 4 Holly Grove, Chilmark, Massachusetts.  SO VOTED: Three Ayes.   Chip and Michele Leonardi signed the Ground Lease and Mr. Carroll notarized the document.  

Mr. Doty moved and Mr. Fenner moved to authorize Chairman Parker to sign the Middle Line Road Ground Lease by and between the Town of Chilmark and Cameron Parry  to lease the resident homesite lot located at 4 Oak Grove, Chilmark, Massachusetts.  SO VOTED: Three Ayes.   Cameron Parry signed the Ground Lease and Mr. Carroll notarized the document.  

Chilmark Community Center

The Selectmen discussed the policies and rental form for public and private events at the Chilmark Community Center.  The Selectmen all agreed that they want to promote positive community events at the Center that are conducted with respect to the community and the facility.  The Selectmen agreed that there should be no refunds issued for events that are canceled.  There was a lot of discussion on how to control excessive drinking at events and the Selectmen agreed this is the responsibility of the event sponsor to enforce.  At Chief Cioffi’s request, it was determined that the Police Department should receive a copy of the event rental form after the event is approved, so they can be aware of events happening at the Center.  Mr. Fenner moved and Mr. Doty seconded to approve the general rules and rental form for the Chilmark Community Center.  SO VOTED: Three Ayes.   
Mr. Doty moved and Mr. Fenner seconded to approve the event request from Fred Hodgkiss for the Row 12 music concert on October 16, 2010 with no rental fee, but a cleaning deposit must be collected.  SO VOTED: Three Ayes.   
Mr. Fenner moved and Mr. Doty seconded to approve the event request for the Chilmark Preschool Fundraiser on May 8, 2010 with no rental fee, but a cleaning deposit must be collected.  SO VOTED: Three Ayes.  
Appointment of Assistant Beach Superintendant 

The Beach Committee had recommended the Selectmen appoint long time lifeguard Brandon Willett as Assistant Beach Superintendant.  Mr. Doty moved and Mr. Fenner seconded to appoint Brandon Willett as Assistant Beach Superintendant.  SO VOTED: Three Ayes.  
Squibnocket Pond Public Access
The Selectmen decided to revise the plan to recreate the public access point to Squibnocket Pond so that all work will take place on Town-owned land and not require permission from the Vineyard Open Land Foundation. 
Tea Lane Farm Committee

Mr. Doty reported that the Tea Lane Farm Committee had their first meeting and assigned different tasks to committee members for projects that need to be spearheaded.  Such as delineating the acres that will be sanctioned for Martha’s Vineyard Land Bank conservation and what acres can be farmed.  Mr. Doty said the committee had agreed to formulate guidelines for use of the farm, rather than develop a specific plan for the use of the farm, and then solicit requests for farm plan proposals from the public.  Mr. Doty also noted the house requires certain modest repairs to make it winter-ready and the house will not be ready in September for a tenant farmer to occupy.  The committee also determined that the repairs should be paid for by the Town through the Community Preservation Fund if possible.  Mr. Doty indicated that the summer use of the house will be for two summer police officers and two Land Bank staff members.  There was a brief discussion about whether the Town should purchase a multi-use John Deer Tractor that is on the farm and Mr. Doty said he would explore this idea with the Finance Advisory Committee.  
Melinda DeFeo had requested to use a portion of the Tea Lane Farm land for a summer kitchen garden as her family had done in previous years at the farm.  Mr. Fenner moved and Mr. Parker seconded to authorize Mr. Doty to review the summer garden request with the Tea Lance Farm Committee.  SO VOTED: Three Ayes.  
Schedule to Replace Administrative Assistant to the Office of the Selectmen

Mr. Parker announced that Nina Lombardi had accepted a position as Membership Director at the YMCA of Martha’s Vineyard.  Mr. Carroll requested authorization to hire a temporary employee to start training on Tuesday, April 27, 2010.  Mr. Fenner moved and Mr. Doty seconded to authorize Mr. Carroll to hire a temporary employee to serve as the Receptionist.  SO VOTED: Three Ayes.  Mr. Carroll reviewed the schedule to advertise, interview and hire a permanent replacement for the Administrative Assistant to the Office of the Selectmen position; Mr. Carroll was asked to share this schedule with the Personnel Board as well.  

Pasture Road Repairs

Mr. Carroll reviewed with the Selectmen a proposal to perform extensive road work on Pasture Road.  Mr. Doty pointed out that the Town pays a significant majority of the road repairs and has budgeted $1,500 for this work for the year.  The Selectmen agreed that additional bids should be solicited to be compared to the discounted quote presented.  
Update on DAS

Mr. Parker reported that the DAS agreements have been signed and that we are now waiting for the American Tower Corporation to secure a carrier to sign on before they start construction.  Mr. Carroll reported that the town of Aquinnah has agreed to pay half of the BCK legal bill for the DAS negotiations, but West Tisbury has not agreed to pay.    
Mr. Fenner moved and Mr. Doty seconded a motion to adjourn.  SO VOTED: Three Ayes.   Meeting adjourned.  
Respectfully submitted by Nina M. Lombardi.
APPROVED:  May 4, 2010 Two Ayes, One Abstention.
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